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Introduction 
From 1st September 2017 working parents/families meeting certain income eligibility criteria have been able to apply for and access an additional 15 hours of Early Years Entitlement (EYE) for 38 weeks of the year for their 3 or 4 year old child. This is in addition to the current universal entitlement for this age group of 15 hours a week for 38 weeks, i.e. a doubling of the maximum annual EYE, from 570 hours to 1140. (For more information about the offer please see the Childcare Choices website https://www.childcarechoices.gov.uk/)

This paper is to update Forum about the take up of the offer in Bath and North East Somerset Council since it went live in September. In addition it is to remind Forum about the Funding Formula decision made in May which set the funding for the 2017/18 financial year only. As a result there will need to be further consideration as to how the Early Years funding allocated by the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) is distributed before the next financial year, 2018/19. This will either be to continue with the current formula or for a new funding formula to be agreed and implemented.            

Indicative take up to date
In order to access the additional hours for the Autumn Term 2017 families had to apply on or by 31st August 2017. 742 codes were issued in Bath and North East Somerset by that date. Since then a further 206 new codes have been issued as at 6th November 2017 and those additional families will access their additional hours from January. 
799 codes from the 948 issued so far have been validated by providers by 6th November.
731, 30 hour funded places have been funded by the headcount so far this term. The total hours funded so far are 261,624.89 which equates to an average of 26 hours per week (based on term time only attendance). This equates to an average take up of 11 of the maximum 15 additional hours based on our current information. 
25 children accessing additional hours also qualify for Early Years Pupil Premium (EYPP.)
Please note that children attending provision in Bath and North East Somerset Council may not have had their code issued within this Council area and that children from Bath and North East Somerset Council may access their place outside this Council area.

Funding formula
The DfE indicated in 2016 when the national funding formula was set for the Early Years DSG that the rates set then would be fixed from 2017 to 2020. Until the DSG announcement is made for 2018/19 it will not be clear if the DfE have stuck with that announcement or, if in light of extensive lobbying by the sector, they have agreed to increase all or part of the formula.  
The rates received by Bath and North East Somerset Council in the DSG allocation 2017/18 are as follows:

· £5.43 per hour for 2 year old children
· £4.30 per hour for 3 and 4 year old children 
Please note that the DfE allow each Council to use a maximum of 5% of their DSG budget allocation to provide the support service infrastructure for the Early Years sector including allocation of the EYE funding, support on regulatory matters and CPD training to providers, support to children and providers with regard to SEND and much more. This allocation does not meet the total spend in Bath and North East Somerset Council in providing these services.  

Current Formula 

In May 2017 after two separate consultations Forum agreed that EYE places would be funded as follows for the 2017/18 financial year. 

· An hourly funding rate for all 2 Year Olds - £5.43.

· A basic hourly rate paid to all providers for all 3 and 4 Year Olds - £4.

· A deprivation supplement paid for all 3 and 4 year olds - 2p per funded hour. 
· An additional per hour allocation for children residing in the top 20% IDACI super output areas of deprivation nationally - 34p per funded hour.

· An additional per hour allocation for children residing in the 21-40% IDACI areas - 16p per funded hour.

In addition children identified for Early Years Pupil Premium (EYPP) continue to be paid an additional 53p per funded hour. This is a separate initiative with an identified allocation in the Early Years DSG. When it was introduced Councils were instructed that this is additional per child funding regardless of any deprivation supplements paid and it was not to replace any deprivation supplements that Council’s offered.     
Options for revision to the formula
The 2 year old allocation has always been intended as a flat rate allocation and not formula based. As it is passed on in full the only change that could be implemented would be for it to become part of the Council’s 5% draw down which happens in other areas of the funding. This would reduce the funding rate to providers.

There are options within the 3 and 4 year old rate to make further changes but this could only be by increasing the amount allocated to supplements (the maximum cap on supplements is 10% of budget allocation.) This would have the impact of reducing the basic rate for all providers assuming no change in the funding rate by the DfE during this 3 year window of funding. Some providers may gain in their overall allocation depending on what the supplements were allocated for.

It is mandatory to have a deprivation supplement. This can be for all or part of the up to 10% of the budget that can be allocated in supplements. All other supplements are discretionary and the DfE outlined them as follows: 

· Rurality/sparsity - a rurality/sparsity supplement is permitted to allow local authorities to support providers serving rural areas less likely to benefit from economies of scale.

· Flexibility - a flexibility supplement is permitted to support providers in offering flexible provision for parents. This could, for example, be childcare wraparound care, out-of-hours provision or to encourage a particular type of provider in an area (such as to meet a need for childminders in an area).
· Quality - a quality supplement is permitted to either:
• support workforce qualifications, or;

• support system leadership (supporting high quality providers leading other providers in the local area)
· English as an additional language (EAL) - an EAL supplement is permitted.
Every penny allocated to a supplement is worth £5.70 for the full universal offer (570 hours x 1p) and an additional £5.70 if a child is access the full additional 30 hours on top, however it is paid per hour attended and not all children use their full hours on both offers.   

After the cost of operating the scheme has been taken out of the 3 and 4 year old DSG allocation the funding available in 2017/18 is £4.08. If the full 10% of this were to be used as supplements this would have the effect of reducing the base rate of £3.67. This is 33p an hour lower than their current basic rate. This reduction may be unpopular. 

It would, however, produce 41p an hour for supplements as opposed to the 8p an hour currently realised under the 2017/18 formula. The Early Years Reference Group will be asked for their views as to whether the formula should be reviewed again at their November meeting.  
The current formula has avoided being overly complex by having fewer supplements. This has been beneficial during this period of change and implementing new processes around 30 hours. These benefits have included:

· Providers having a greater understanding of how much funding they will receive per child with a clear cut formula. This has made invoicing their families an easier task.  
· The Council being able to focus on processing the provider’s headcount paperwork which is far more complicated with the additional hours having to be captured, verified and in many cases, split across provision.

It has become clear during this first term of change that the 30 hour offer has increased the administration and paperwork for both the providers and the Council with neither party receiving any compensatory funding for the additional administration. In addition the process is more complex for families who have to apply to be eligible and then reconfirm their eligibility every 3 months.       
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